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	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF PARISH COUNCIL HELD IN PAILTON VILLAGE HALL ON 22 May 2023

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), Tina Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   Kristian Shaw (KS)
David Towner (DT)  Mark Foxon (MF)


	In attendance:
Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and two members of the public.
Ref

Action
1.05.23
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
· Apologies for absence were given from Cllr Adrian Warwick of WCC.

2. 05.23
Declarations of Interest were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC) and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee and Cllr K Shaw as contract holder for the village amenity grass cuts for Pailton Parish Council (PC). 
3.05.23
Standing orders were suspended to allow members of the public to address the meeting  
a. A resident raised concerns that use of the playing fields has reduced due to gates stopping families from parking there.   This is a particular problem for the village Toddlers Group – who usually use the village hall but when the weather is nice they have previously gone to the playing field but it is too far to walk them around, nor do they have the supervision.     It was agreed to raise this issue in writing with the Trustees of the Estate, but to make it clear that we were asking for specific consent for one group of users and a councillor will take on responsibility to ensure gates are open and left securely closed.

b. A resident raised concern about the broken gate to the allotments that was first reported last month.  It was agreed that KS would inspect and obtain a quote for materials to repair the gate and send this to the clerk, who with consent from all councillors would arrange to pay for materials.   
Clerk

KS/ Clerk

4.05.23
Standing Orders were resumed.
5.05.23
Minutes:  TG proposed that the minutes of the previous meeting held on 

24 April be accepted and signed as an accurate record of the meeting.  This was seconded by DT and approved by all.
6.05.23
Matters Arising  
· There were no matters arising that are not covered on the agenda .
7.05.23
Information Reports
a. County Councillor: No report this month

b. Borough Councillor: TG shared the following information: 
- RBC’s growth officer is focused on making Rugby town centre a ‘town of destination’ which includes repurposing buildings in the town centre and with new flats in Oliver Street.
- After the recent local elections RBC no longer has a single party with overall majority
- Preparations are going ahead for the work to replace the Local Plan with new planning policies and the possibility of applications for development in the Green Belt.
c. Village Hall Trust (VHT)– Lesley Anne French presented her report on behalf of the Trust.
1. Hall bookings are continuing to rise which is very good news
2. A request has gone in to Live & Local for three diverse shows.
3. Village Saturday café has become the victim of its own success in that there are no longer sufficient helpers to support the events on the same basis as before and witch much regret may be necessary to scale back the offerings. 


d. Playing Field Working Group and Footpaths (KS)
· Nothing new to report.
8.05.23
White Lion –Tina Simpson gave the following update: 
· The community meeting on 24 May should be really interesting and visually stimulating with CGI images from the architects – who will make clear nothing is decided they are just showing ideas for consideration. The Project Manager will talk about timescales and the Business Planners will talk about how they continue to test the viability of the project.  TS will do the introductions etc
· David Alcock of Anthony Collins has been appointed and is now working on the CIC 

· At the recent Design Team Meeting it was reported that the building needs to be tested for Radon gas – the kits costs £22 each and three are needed.   This was proposed by TS and seconded by DT. TS will send details for clerk to purchase.  The cost will be met from the surveys budget.  
· A bird and bat survey will be undertaken, met from the survey budget which still has surplus funds.  MF mentioned the masonry bees in the building adjacent to his house and TS will mention this to the team.
· KS was able to negotiate a contract for a Fire Safety Office at a favourable price.
· Ideas and logos for the banners have been prepared and will be available soon.
· The Evaluation Tender closed today and there were three bids – these have yet to be opened but will be scored and shared with all councillors.
· Heritage focused activity planning is an important part of the NLHF bid and a crucial part of the restoration of the building.   TS asked TG to become involved, with the gradual collection of artefacts, photographs etc and in particular the Odd Fellows Society.   Collecting ‘peoples’ memories’ is very important, while another study in the future will look at the history of ‘turnpike roads’.
· The mid stage review, with NLHF support, has been deferred to June/July – without compromising the March 24 deadline.
· The Stage 2 application will still go ahead in November.
· TS has calculated volunteer hours and the current total is 1107 hours -which is matched funded by the NLHF.
· Alison Berwick, our professional fund raiser is now focused on grants to provide smaller sums for immediate spending and the intention is to retain her services, paid for by the Working Group’s social activities.
· Capital costs for the project because of inflation have risen from £1.752m to £1.996m and an initial conversation with NLHF suggests they are willing to consider more funds.  With inflation levels so high they expect this type of request.
· The working group is considering greater use of social media – perhaps Twitter – but needs someone switched on and with time to take this on board, TS will seek volunteers at the community meeting.
· Social funding raising is restarting with a quiz and then garden party on 10 June.
TS/ Clerk

TS
9.05.23
Finance & Governance

a. The clerk presented her cash report and the following payments were authorised:
Clerk’s April salary - £291.20  HMRC April tax - £72.80 

E-on Next White Lion Standing Charge for February - £24.19
Greenwood project management fees for April - £2479, Burrell, Foley, Fischer, Design Fees  in April-£6540.  Approval was also given to contribute £200 towards Round the Revel and £250 for the 2023/23 lease payment for the playing field.

b. Because the audit had to be deferred, the clerk asked for permission for a special meeting (agreed as 12 June) to review policies and agree the Agar.  This was agreed.
Clerk

All
10.05.23
Planning Applications and Issues for Consideration: 
· The applicant for the large HGV park, garage, etc that was recently refused on appeal has submitted a further application –in preparing its response PS to consider the Inspector’s reason for refusal and any variations between the previous and the new application.   Clerk to ask for consent to submit the PC’s views on 13 June.
All
11.05.23
Ongoing Village Issues:
a. Telephone Box: Arranged for work to go ahead end of May. Volunteers needed to protect area and surrounding properties and ensure safe working environment for the contractor and safety for residents/walkers /cars in the area.  

b. Highways Working Group: TS confirmed that the scheme proposed by WCC is on hold at the moment.
c. Speed Watch Group DT advised that while the VAS can collect two way data – it can only do one way at a time.
DT is now undertaking a correlation of variations to test the statistical integrity of the data collected.  This will be shared with WCC in due course and its hoped they can add to this data. 
d. Events – The Fete  KS sought consent to put a banner promoting the fete on the War memorial railing – this was agreed by all and it will be up 4 weeks before the event, along with signs at the junction to Monks Kirby.  He also updated councillors on complex health & safety preparations that are being made, including the appointment of Rugby First Responders to provide first aide services.  They had requested that the village’s defib be moved from its current temporary site to the Fete.   TG explained that this was not really possible.   Other work includes the design of raffle tickets, which has some really good prizes and the attendance at the fete of local artisan businesses , including Rugby Gin distillery, Brinklow leather works etc
e. Street Lighting – detailed schedule of lights now completed
f. Ex Service Men’s Club: There was no further news on this .
KS - all

DT
KS
12.05.23
Correspondence
· The Clerk reported a letter from RBC requesting a contribution to replace a number of bins that are causing a hazard to refuse workers when emptying.  It was agreed to discuss this further on 26 June 2023.
13.05.23
Additional items for the 26 June agenda 
· Advertising on the memorial railings, and bins as above.
14.05.23
Date of Next Meetings
· Confirmed as 12 June – a special meeting to review policies and to sign the AGAR and agree the response to Planning re R23/0310
· Confirmed as 26 June – the regular monthly meeting 



Meeting closed at 8.50pm

……………………………..                   





26 June 2023
Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 

PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF THE ANNUAL MEETING OF THE COUNCIL HELD ON 22 MAY 2023

Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), Tina Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   Kristian Shaw (KS)

David Towner (DT)  Mark Foxon (MF)

In attendance: Leona Bendall (Clerk and Responsible Financial Officer) and two members of the public.

	1.05.23AC
	Chairman’s welcome

The chairman welcomed all to the meeting


	

	2. 05.23AC
	Declarations of Interest 
These were given by  Cllr A Gillias, as a Councillor for Rugby Borough Council (RBC) and Chair of RBC’s Planning Committee and Cllr K Shaw as contract holder for the village amenity grass cuts for Pailton Parish Council (PC). 

	

	3. 05.23AC
	Election of chairman for the 2023/23 Year

The outgoing chair sought nominations to become chair for the 2023/24 year.   KS proposed that Tony Gillias be re-elected to the post this was seconded by MF.   TG expressed his willingness to serve another year and this was approved by all.

TG then signed his Declaration of Acceptance of Office that was co-signed and witnessed by the clerk.


	

	4.05.23AC
	Election of vice chair for the 2023/23 Year 

The chair sought nominations to become vice chair for the 2023/24 year.   KS proposed that Tina Simpson be re-elected to the post this was seconded by TG, 
TS expressed her willingness to serve another year and this was approved by all.

TS then signed her Declaration of Acceptance of Office that was co-signed and witnessed by the clerk.


	

	5.05.23AC
	Review of Key policies 


As all the policies have been reviewed in the past five months it was agreed to accept them all but they should be further reviewed in June to ensure all aspects are effective and competent in respect of the work underway on the White Lion.  This was agreed by all – and in addition the Terms of Reference of the Working Groups will be reviewed at this time.

Meeting set for 12 June – starting at 6.30pm

 
	


The meeting closed at 7.46pm

……………………………..                   





26 June 2023
Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 

	PAILTON PARISH COUNCIL

MINUTES OF PARISH ASSEMBLY HELD ON 22 MAY 2023


Present:

Councillors:  Anthony Gillias (Chair - TG), Tina Simpson (Vice Chair -TS),   Kristian Shaw (KS)

David Towner (DT)  Mark Foxon (MF)



	In attendance:
Mrs L Bendall (Clerk/RFO to the Council) and two members of the public.

Ref

Action
1. May 2023 A
Chairman’s Welcome and Apologies for absence: The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.

· Apologies for absence were given from Cllr Adrian Warwick of WCC.

2. May 2023 A 
The minutes from the 2022 meeting were taken as read.
3.  May 2023 A
The following Reports were presented to the meeting:

a. Chairman’s report (Tony Gillias)

  The chairman began by thanking the clerk for her contribution over the year, the previous clerk and prior chairman, Louise Monkman who continues to contribute to the Highways Working Group.  He also spoke the long standing county councillor and much respected former parish councillor and resident, Philip Morris Jones. I can’t fully tell you of the incredible  amount of community focused work Philip has done over the decades and it was a great honour for me, supported by this council to present Philip with a unique award, ‘The freedom of the Parish’ on the 25th September 2022 in this hall. Thanks to Philip.
 I should also like to put on record the positive support we have from our current county councillor  Adrian Warwick whose advice and input is always gratefully received and appreciated. Thanks to him.

The parish council receive regular reports by the village hall trust at each meeting. We thank Leslie and members of the trust for their continued work and café mornings, which is all very much appreciated by the whole community. The parish council also receive regular reports from Kristian from the play playing field working group, again thanks are extended to the members of this group for their efforts in maintaining and improving the playing field facility much enjoyed by generations of youngsters. The parish council are in the final throws of completing a new 5 year lease agreement with the trustees. The highways working group had been set up and defined as ‘to preventing accidents by reducing speeding through the village and particularly to reducing HGV passing through the village’. The community speedwatch also feeds back as necessary to the PC.

 I continue to get reports of vibration and noise, created by traffic on the uneven road service in the village, which will need to be addressed effectively, as some properties in the village are less than the width of a kitchen worktop from the edge of the highway. I will give an expanded report on the highways working group later.

The parish council are looking into upgrading our street lighting to LED. This is a technology continually improving to provide light energy at lower costs and a better spread of light that will be suitable for retrofit and to avoid the addition of additional streetlight columns. A register of our street lighting has been prepared by Cllr David Towner and all streetlights have been identified with its own specific identification number for ease of reporting.

Presently, the biggest item on the agenda is the white lion project-and Tina will be reporting on that shortly, I must congratulate and thank the White Lion working group and particularly Tina in the absolute mammoth task that they are undertaking for the parish, sincere thanks to the working group. We all look forward to the presentation on Wednesday evening at 7:00 PM here in the village hall.

We are informed that the local authority (RBC), the planning authority, are to start on a new local plan, timings of which will be known soon. I will be looking closely at the progress of this, particularly where Greenbelt locations are in question, because it is normally only in the formation of a local plan that greenbelt locations can be allocated for development. The planning system is controlled by policy, the National Planning Policy Framework, the local plan and any neighbourhood plan documents. It is absolutely imperative that rural communities prepare a neighbourhood plan which will inform and direct development locations in their area or parish. 20 years ago parishes were encouraged to create a parish plan which incorporated a village design statement **** and housing needs survey these documents were created to inform local authority planning departments and were used purely as advisory information, consequently in many cases and in my experience, planning officers disregarded this information and in many cases never even looked at the information contained within them. The neighbourhood plan forms policy, which the local authority should adhere to and in the case of an appeal, the inspector will make his decisions based on policy. There are a number of villages in the surrounding area that have been successful in completing their  neighbourhood plans, the contents of which is available as guidance in the creation of our own  neighbourhood plan. In due course the parish council will be seeking volunteers to help set up a neighbourhood plan document in conjunction with RBC. 
While we are on the subject of planning, the worrying planning application R20/ 0259 to create a large HGV park at the crossing hand on the Lutterworth Road was refused at committee and again dismissed at appeal, the inquiry for this appeal was held at the town hall and as usual I presented arguments to the inspector at the inquiry as the ward councillor. Any local input at these inquiries do help enormously. However, the applicant has used their right to reapply for planning permission again, the planning application number is R23/ 0310 and the officer dealing with this is Sam Green. All residents are advised to respond to this planning application and pay particular attention to the reasons for refusal in the recent Planning inspector’s report.

The controversial approval of planning consent to convert the old telephone exchange to a residential property, has resulted in an unsightly and dangerous building for some months, this has been reported to the appropriate authorities. It is noted that this is now on the market for sale. The parish council continue to keep an eye on this. During the year we also seen the completion of the four new detached dwellings on Lutterworth Rd, only one of which has been sold so far and none of which meet the need of locals. The parish council are still attempting to keep in close contact with the trustees of Pailton Club, a very popular venue in years gone by. We hope that the trustees will involve the parish council going forward in any decision-making.

The platinum jubilee St party took place on the 5th of June and thanks to all who made this happen and all who supported it, a really great village occasion with lots of food, flag waving and music. However, It just seemed like a very short time that we will then in mourning over the death of Her Majesty, on the 8th of September, the announcement at 6.30pm. In a mark of respect the union flag was lowered to half mast by 7pm and as convention dictates, a book of condolence opened in St Denys church in partnership with the PC. The loss of Her Majesty had a massive impact on so many from around the whole world.

The village War Memorial centenary on the 17th of September 2022 was commemorated with a special event on the 25th of September 2022. Prior to this, the inscribed names of the fallen on the memorial were repainted, the railings and traffic bollards were also repainted, using the remaining paint used in the 2005/6 restoration of the memorial. The road was closed with special guests invited, including lady Claire, whose ancestor had unveiled the memorial 100 years earlier, laid the first wreath of 15. The proceedings culminated with a flypast of a Spitfire Mk Vb  from 317 squandron based with the historic aircraft collection at Duxford. Thanks to the pilot, Clive Denny and especially to the 2 benefactors, Round the Revel for the war memorial booklet and wonderful refreshments in the village hall afterwards.******

The Christmas light switch on again encouraged Carol singing in the centre of the village with those attending being treated to refreshments in the village hall afterwards. Thanks to all involved. 
Thanks to all those that supported the village litter pick on the 15th of April, again it was a good turn out with a considerable amount of rubbish and litter collected, with the added benefit of refreshments provided at Lesley and Mikes. Please continue to do our best to keep Pailton tidy and free from litter. We do however continue to get reports of indiscriminate dog fouling and all owners of dogs will be aware of the dog control orders and responsibilities.

Thanks to all the volunteers that helped to install the new wooden posts in the centre of the village in March and brave the wet weather on the first shift, but all went well on the second shift, helped with regular cups of tea from Tina. One of the next projects for the team is to complete the refurbishment of the old telephone box, for the installation of the defibrillator currently temporarily sited outside of 28 Coventry Road.

For the third time in the last 12 months the section of road in the centre of the village was closed again on the 7th of May for the kings coronation tea party. We again  chose the right day as the sun was shining and all who came had a most enjoyable time, thanks to all who helped and those that fed and watered me! Complimentary mugs were presented to children under 16, who were present. Although I have names of others that weren’t present, I am hope that none get overlooked. Please make any known to me.

I extend may gratitude’s and thanks to all who continue to give their time, efforts and enthusiasm to our community. 

b. White Lion Working Group. (Tina Simpson)
As chairman of the White Lion Working Group – TS deferred her report on progress in the year until the community meeting on Wednesday 24 May 2023.

c. Playground Working Group (Kristian Shaw)
KS gave a brief report to the meeting, speaking about how well the handover of running of the playpark from the Village Hall Trust to the parish council has gone.   The park provides a fantastic space for children and young people and going forward the Working Group will be looking at grant funding to buy some adult exercise machines and new benches.  There was a high turnout for the winter tidy up of the park and the only low spot in the year was mindless vandalism by a couple of young people, who it is believed came from Monks Kirby.   

d. Highways Working Group (Tony Gillias)
The highways working group initially set up last year to ‘reduce likelihood of accidents and speeding through the village’ also ‘ to reduce HGV movements, improve signage and any other deterrent measures’. The regular Magna Park liaison meetings, the last one was last Monday, was the 26th so far. These are very much productive meetings and informative, providing us with a single point of contact to report Magna Park HGV movements through the village. Other logistics parks on the A5 corridor are also to be encouraged to work with the affected rural communities, in order to remove unnecessary HGV movements on B roads through our villages. In my capacity as an RBC councillor and current vice chair of the A5 partnership committee, it will be in an important lever to have the added support of the adjoining local authority highway departments, to support a way forward in reducing HGV movements through villages. The A5 partnership committee include all authorities and highway authorities along the A5 corridor from Atherstone to Towcester. At the moment I am keeping a focus on the a 426 Leicester road in Rugby and the Gibbet Hill roundabout this is on the junction of the A5 road as this junction  is continuing to encourage rat running through the villages via Newbold, Harborough Magna, Pailton. In a recent meeting with Ian Doust from National Highways he informed us that that the A426 is already running over capacity. Warwickshire County Highways will be responsible for mitigating this issue, as the rapid build out of south west Rugby will put even more pressure on this road. I will continue to keep this in focus, bearing in mind every other authority will want to focus on their issues.

Meanwhile, back in the village, thanks to the HWG team for tidying up at the Lutterworth Road chicane and particular thanks to Louise for cleaning the signage. A great job done. Unfortunately farm traffic and weather soon brings back the detritus. Vehicle speed and volume monitoring continues with the village portable VAS. This data is collected regularly and will provide evidence. Last weeks HWG meeting agreed to meet with Highway officers to discuss options available that they would support and any other actions for the HWG to focus on for evidence.

Also, members of the public can also help to reduce the likelihood of accidents in the village  examples are: to  park sensibly, not obstruct footways or junctions, not reversing onto the highway, keep hedgerows trimmed, to improve vision splays, also the parking of vehicles on the roads at night the correct way with the rear facing oncoming traffic.  The HWG will continue to work towards reducing the likelihood of traffic related accidents on roads within the village.
4. May 2023 A
Open Forum

On behalf of the whole village a resident expressed her thanks for the work of councillors and the huge difference they made to the village.  She described their work as co-ordinated, cohesive and proactive.
5. May 2023 A

Meeting closed

The meeting ended at 7.42pm



……………………………..                   





26 June 2023
Anthony Gillias

Chairman of Pailton Parish Council 
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